doctor. Deepest sympathy was extended to his widow and daughter, and the expression of this by the immense congregation at Old Chiswick Church. He has left a pleasant memory, which will rather grow than dwindle with

time.

# JOSEPH TREGELLES HINGSTON, M.R.C.S.Eng., L.S.A.

Dr. J. T. Hingston died within a few months of his 82nd year on February 18th. 1917. He obtained his Medical Diploma in 1856 and almost immediately adopted Lunacy as his special subject, leaving the Middlesex Hospital to become Assistant Medical Officer at the North Riding Asylum, York. In 1862 he went to St. Andrew's, Northampton, as Assistant, and from there in 1868 he was appointed Medical Superintendent of the Isle of Man Asylum, to remain only a couple of years before he returned in 1870 to the North Riding as Chief, which office he fulfilled for thirty-five years, retiring in 1905 on the completion of forty-nine years' Asylum service. He was a member of the Medico-Psychological Association since 1871, and many will recall with pleasure the General and Divisional meetings held at his Asylum. Hingston throughout his lifetime endeared himself to all with whom he came in contact, by his innate old-world courtesy and his sympathetic nature. He was a fine type of the kindly, good-hearted gentleman whose thought-fulness and consideration for others went far to alleviate their sufferings and

He recognised the value of personality and moral influence in the treatment of the insane, and strongly advocated the importance of the hopeful word, cheerful surroundings, interesting employments, and amusements as a help to his patients to put aside the toil of disease and to climb the difficult and tedious path of

recovery which leads to reason.

Hingston was of a retiring but cheerful disposition, and few outside his intimate friends had an opportunity of appreciating his wonderful charm of manner and keen sense of humour. On his retirement he went to reside at Leamington. For some time previous to his death he lived with his daughter and son-in-law at Acocks Green Vicarage, Birmingham. During the last few months of his illness he was subject to severe attacks of angina, but, as ever, his thoughts were not centred on his own suffering; his fear was that he might be a trouble to those around him.

"Leave him-still loftier than the world suspects Living and dying.'

### ROBERT BRICE SMYTH.

It is with deep regret that we record the sudden death, on February 27th, of Dr. R. B. Smyth at the early age of forty-five.

He came of an old Ulster family, and his father and surviving brother, who

are also members of the medical profession, are at present in practice in Belfast.

He was educated at Uppingham and Trinity College, Dublin, and qualified in 1893, taking the degrees of M.A., M.B., B.Ch., B.A.O. In the following year he went as Clinical Assistant to St. Luke's Hospital, and in 1895 he was appointed Assistant Medical Officer at the Gloucester County Asylum, becoming Superintendent of that institution on the death of Dr. Henley in 1908.

For eight years he carried out the duties of a difficult position with marked ability, and his lovable disposition and attractive personality endeared him to all. No undertaking was too great and no detail was too small for his energies and attention, and his whole object and aim in life was the welfare, good name, and

honour of the institution entrusted to his care.

From the outset he won the entire confidence of his Committee, and his affection for his patients and the extraordinary interest he took in their individual welfare

were, at all times, predominant.

Dr. Smyth was a keen follower of all kinds of outdoor sport. A steady batsman and a good captain he did much for cricket in the Asylum; he also, in his younger days, played regularly for the Gloucester City team. He was a good game shot and fly fisherman, and his holidays were always spent in these latter pursuits. He was a lover of dogs, and at one time he was a breeder and exhibitor of Irish Terriers, and on several occasions was the holder of the Irish Terrier Cup. He was a close observer of nature, and in recent years devoted much of his spare time to his garden and his roses. He was a member of the British Medical and Medico-Psychological Associations.

The funeral took place in Belfast, a short memorial service, attended by members of the Committee and staff, being held in the Asylum Chapel on the previous

Thursday.

He leaves behind many to mourn his loss, and not least important among them are those amongst whom he lived for so many years, his colleagues, his staff, and patients.

#### THE LIBRARY.

MEMBERS of the Association are reminded that the Library at 11, Chandos Street, W., is open daily for reading and for the purpose of borrowing books. Books may also be borrowed by post, provided that at the time of application threepence in stamps is forwarded to defray the cost of postage. Arrangements have been made with Messrs. Lewis to enable the Association to obtain books from the lending library belonging to that firm should any desired book not be in the Library. In addition, the Committee is willing to purchase copies of such books as will be of interest to members. Certain medical periodicals are circulated among such members as intimate their desire to be included in the list.

The Library Committee thanks Dr. Maurice Craig for the gift of the third

edition of his book on Psychological Medicine.

Members reducing their private libraries are requested to bear in mind the

library of the Association.

Applications for books should be addressed to the Resident Librarian, Medico-Psychological Association, 11, Chandos Street, Cavendish Square, W.

Other communications should be addressed to the undersigned at the City of London Mental Hospital, Dartford, Kent.

R. H. STEEN, Hon. Secretary, Library Committee.

#### NOTICES BY THE REGISTRAR.

# Dates of Examination.

The examinations for Nursing Certificate will be held as follows:

Preliminary . . . . . . May 7th. Final . . . . . . . . . May 14th.

The examination for Certificate in Psychological Medicine will be held in London early in July. For particulars, apply to the Registrar, Dr. A. MILLER, Hatton Asylum, Warwick.

### NOTICE TO CONTRIBUTORS.

N.B.—The Editors will be glad to receive contributions of interest, clinical records, etc., from any members who can find time to write (whether these have been read at meetings or not) for publication in the Journal. They will also feel obliged if contributors will send in their papers at as early a date in each quarter as possible

writers are requested kindly to bear in mind that, according to Lix(a) of the Articles of Association, "all papers read at the Annual, General, or Divisional Meetings of the Association shall be the property of the Association, unless the author shall have previously obtained the written consent of the Editors to the

Papers read at Association Meetings should, therefore, not be published in other fournals without such sanction having been previously granted

LXIII. 20